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GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL TO THE

DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

BUENA VISTA CONFERENCE AND RECEPTION CENTER
MINUTES OF MAY 21, 2009

Members Present:  Jack Akester, Dr. Anthony Brazen, Monica File-Williams, Andrea Guest, Carol Harman, James Lafferty, Robert Marceluk, George Meldrum, Lisa Pertzoff, Paula Voshell, Mary Wicks, Gary Wirt

Members Excused:  Janet Ray, Sgt. Charles Sawchenko, Chuck Tarver

Members Absent:  Shirley Jackson, Brenda Phillips

Associate Members Present:  Linda Adam, Sally Allshouse, James Larks, Fran Leslie, Bruce Lorenz, Catherine McKay, Rev. William Rhines

Associate Members Excused:  Michael Kriner

Associate Members Absent:  Julie Cutler, Brenda Sands

Interested Parties:  Vince Boehm, Rev. Gentry Butler, Nicholas Butler, Penny Chelucci, Steve Dettwyler, Lynn Fahey, Patricia Maichle, William Mason, Aimee McFarlan
	TOPIC

Call to Order
Review of Minutes

Chairman’s Report

Standing Committee Reports
DPC Advisory Committee

Membership Committee

Budget Committee

Children’s Committee

Employment Committee

DPC Update

Director’s Report

Old/New Business

Public Comment
Adjournment
	DISCUSSION 

Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order at 9:05 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  Meeting participants were invited to introduce themselves and share their affiliation.
Bob Marceluk noted that he was excused from last month’s meeting.

Chairman Lafferty informed Council that Steve Dettwyler will be representing the division today in Kevin Huckshorn’s stead.
Chairman Lafferty spoke of the upcoming Summer Institute and the Robert J. Berndt Humanitarian Award.  At Chairman Lafferty’s request, Andrea Guest volunteered to chair a nomination committee.  Nominations, along with several sentences supporting the nomination, are to be sent to Ms. Guest.  Nominations will be presented for consideration at the June meeting. Discussion briefly focused on past recipients of and potential candidates for the award.
Chairman Lafferty announced that the June meeting will be held at Delaware State University.  Logistics will be provided.  In lieu of a formal business meeting in July Council members are invited to attend the Summer Institute keynote address and awards luncheon.  Members planning to attend the events will need to make a reservation with Kathlene Brittingham.
The next meeting of the DPC Advisory Committee will be held June 4 at 2:30 p.m. in the DPC Springer Executive Conference Room.

Vice-chairman Meldrum indicated that he will follow up with the full Council member who has been absent.  
Sally Allshouse requested that Lynn Fahey fill her seat on Council.
Chairman Lafferty will invite Ken Singleton, executive director of NAMI Delaware, to attend next month’s meeting.  Resumes will be requested for Vice-chairman Meldrum’s review.
Cathy McKay announced that the governor has accepted the DHSS Cabinet secretary’s recommendation to not do across the board contract cuts.  She commented on the review of contracts being conducted by each division within DHSS and on the status of the contracts for services that serve people in the community with addictions and serious mental illness.  The impending reductions in tobacco and DOC funds were discussed.  Council was made aware that Laird Stabler has been hired to lobby on behalf of DelARF membership and that a position paper emphasizing the potential consequences of cutting community-based services has been disseminated.  Steve Dettwyler noted the division’s effort regarding the projected consequences of any reduction in contractual services.  There was a discussion about the new forms of gambling and potential revenues.  The potential impact of legalized college sports gambling on underage betting was also discussed.   
The proposal by Republican members of the House to increase the personal income tax and the potential reduction in grant in aid money was also mentioned.

Carol Harman updated Council on the current activities funded by the Garret Lee Smith Memorial Act grant:  the development of a youth suicide prevention website, toolkits for the signs and symptoms of suicide and depression, and an upcoming insert in The News Journal devoted to suicide prevention.

Chairman Lafferty updated Council on the anticipated implementation of the Hopkin’s Adolescent Depression Awareness Program in the Red Clay and Christina school district high schools, Ferris school, and with YRS staff.  The need to introduce the program to school districts in Kent and Sussex counties was noted.  
Andrea Guest updated Council on the progress of the Supported Employment Program.  Employment data from July 1 to April 30 was reviewed.   Council was informed of a best practice implemented at Connections that recognizes employees of the month and respective employers at a quarterly luncheon.  
She reported on the meeting held with DPC staff regarding the current work activity programs on campus.  The number of people currently in the work activity programs was reviewed.  Plans to conduct a skills readiness program at the DOL and to market the current work activity programs on campus as a transitional program were shared.

Challenges in employing people out in the community were mentioned.  
Vince Boehm commented on the movement on the federal level regarding substantial gainful activity and on the benefits of promoting same.  
Ms. Guest spoke of the opportunity for non-profits and public employers to join the employment network program. 
Sam Abdallah updated Council on the internal changes that have been implemented at DPC.  Plans to implement additional patient-centered treatment policies and programs to assist in the discharging of long term patients were shared.  The plan to meet with providers regarding transitioning additional patients to community placements was noted. Recent patient and staff activities were highlighted.  Mr. Abdallah reported that frequent surveys and the challenge to motivate certain individuals to work at a higher level impede the hospital’s ability to implement change in a more timely fashion.  The implementation of a family support group at the hospital was mentioned.  A suggestion was made to examine the Al Anon model.
There was a discussion about the status of the new hospital and the actuarial study of the psychiatric beds needed for same.  Maintenance  issues at the current facility were briefly discussed.  Chairman Lafferty proposed that the report be addressed at the June Council meeting.  Concern was expressed that any increase in bed capacity would  result in a decrease in community expansion.
Steve Dettwyler spoke favorably of Kevin Huckshorn’s involvement with DPC, her community orientation, leadership abilities and responsiveness to both the community and providers.
Chairman Lafferty updated Council on the status of the federal DOJ’s report of the CRIPA investigation conducted at DPC.

Cathy McKay expressed concern regarding the ongoing hospital focus at Council meetings, and the balance of resources devoted to the hospital and community based care.  She reiterated the importance of focusing on the entire continuum of care and examining the potential negative consequences resulting from budgetary allocations.  Discussion followed.  It was suggested and decided to re-establish the community services committee.  Linda Adam offered to chair same.  Several meeting participants commented on the importance of keeping Council abreast of challenges facing DPC .
Chairman Lafferty made a general invitation to all consumers to attend the next Council meeting to provide feedback about community services.
No old/new business was discussed.
Vince Boehm spoke of the shortened life span of mental health consumers.  He then alluded to recent deaths in Kent County.  He was concerned about how those deaths affected other consumers.  He asked Rev. Butler to speak on behalf of his younger son. Rev. Butler and his older son commented on both their concerns about the death of consumers and on the need for therapy regarding those deaths.  He was informed that deaths are reported to the division and that the division has a death review process, as do the CCCPs.  Rev. Butler went on to speak about the need for treatment in general in the community.  Ms. File-Williams commented on the need for training for providers.  There was general discussion about the challenges of joint provider service.  Meeting participants were informed that Penny Chelucci can be contacted to mediate concerns.  Mr. Boehm commented on the need for Council to be more proactive.
Chairman Lafferty thanked everyone for their attendance and input.  There being no further discussion the meeting adjourned at 11:10 a.m.
	ACTION
Gary Wirt moved to approve the April minutes with correction.  Jack Akester seconded the motion.  The minutes were unanimously approved with voice vote.

Lisa Pertzoff requested that the division share any ideas to address the systemic issues.
Penny Chelucci will coordinate consumer attendance for the upcoming meeting.
 


The next Governor’s Advisory Council Meeting will be held Thursday, June 18, 2009 in the Bank of America Building at Delaware State University.
ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETINGS ARE HELD THE THIRD THURSDAY OF EACH MONTH, UNLESS OTHERWISE SPECIFIED.
